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EARLS COLNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting 
7pm on Wednesday 19th June 2024

 in the Parish Chamber, Village Hall, York Road, Earls Colne, CO6 2RN

Present: Cllr N Spelling ( Chair), Cllr T Calton, Cllr N McKean, Cllr J Parish, Cllr J Jemmett, Cllr R Ranns, Cllr J Happs, Cllr L Bauckham-Leys, County Cllr C Siddall, District Councillor G Spray, District Councillor G Courtauld.
Parish Clerk D Ellison ( minute taker)

Members of the public: Donna Goodchild, Chris Heaffey, Robert Barton
1. To receive apologies for absence 
a. Cllr K Kerslake
2. To receive declarations of interest 
a. Non declared
3. Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda 
a. Chair agreed the public could address the County & District Councillors
i. DG asked for clarity as to whom double parking or pavement parking should be reported to? Response was to contact Parking Partnership and request an enforcement officer attend.
ii. RB requested that District and County Councillors review the bureaucracy involved in requesting additional dog poo bins.

iii. Section 106 request ( noted that this was discussed before the Planning Section 7c)
4. To approve the minutes of the following meeting: Annual Parish Council Meeting,  15th May 2024
a. Approved

5. To receive updates from ECC Councillor 
a. Non slip surface at High Street cross road has been completed

b. Pavement repair request from York Road to Church Road has been submitted as part of the shared allocation of funds for pot hole repairs. Good to see progress being made on the repair of pot holes. Action: Clerk to report other pavements in need of repair using W3W process.

c. Overhanging branches at Chalkney Woods had been reported by a resident. CS was pleased to report that action will be taken in the Autumn when risk to nesting wildlife had reduced.
6. To receive updates from BDC Councillors 
a. Cllr G Spray responded regarding Dog Poo bins advising the review will not cost a lot and would raise the query with the BDC team. Encouraged residents to report areas of concern to BDC directly.

b. Local Plans: Call for sites consultation finished with 274 sites submitted for review. ECPC did not submit any sites. From Sept 2024 Cllr Spray advised she would be chairing the sub committees and will reviewing the submissions. There will be a 6 week public consultation before decisions made.

c. National polling cards had been submitted incorrectly and the external company had rectified their error by issuing new polling cards.

d. Cllr G Courtauld was delighted to advise that the Educational Board had received a number of applications for funds

e. Cllrs Courtauld and Spray confirmed a collective value of £800 had been submitted to BDC for funds from the Councillors Community Grant fund for ECPC.
7. Councillor Reports: 

        7a) Finance 
1. To approve May 2024 bank reconciliation
a. Approved unanimously

2. To approve invoices for June 2024

a. Approved unanimously
3. To approve direct debit schedule for 24-25
a. Not approved.  Cllr LBL queried that the bank detailed DD’s that were no longer valid. Cllr JJ agreed to write a summary of active DD and SO’s with business abbreviations clarified as companies such as British Gas have multiple accounts with ECPC.
4. To approve Financial Regulations for 24-25
a. Not approved. Currently under review with a change control report detailing the differences as a result of the new regulations being substantially different to the previous ones.( Refer to Section 7b1)
5. To review progress against AGAR schedule for FY23-24
a. The Council approved the 2023/24 annual return financial statement for publication. Proposed by Cllr Ranns, seconded by Chair Cllr Spelling. 

Internal audit issued to all prior to the meeting. The council notes it shows great improvements to previous years controls and will establish a work programme to consider/apply the recommendations. It was noted that General Competence is not held by ECPC until Clerk is SILCA qualified.

b. Actions to address the internal report will be agreed and shared with council at the next meeting.

c. General reserves and earmarked reserves have been identified and recorded within Scribe. Cllr Ranns proposed £8k for Public Conveniences and £10k for the Village Hall window refurbishment. Unanimous agreement. Cllr Ranns emphasised again that every councillor has access to Scribe from a view only status and encouraged all to study before the meeting to ensure there was an understanding of the parish councils controls and transparency in place.
6. To approve Financial Roles & Responsibilities including appointment of RFO for 24-25
a. Parish Clerk D Ellison was proposed for the role of RFO. Cllr Ranns proposed, Cllr Jemmet seconded. This was carried as unanimous agreement.
7. To agree reporting for Scribe Accounting for 24-25
a. Unanimous agreement

     7b) Compliance and communication
Cllr LBL explained the rationale for the reviews of the policies and documents below and her methods for   reviewing and reporting changes.
1. To approve Standing Orders and Financial Regulations for 24-25
a) Standing Orders are in draft and under review with a team of councillors. Draft to be completed by next meeting. 

b. Financial regulations were discussed in full and key approval values detailed within the Fin Regs clarified. Unanimous agreement. Action to review the Financial risk assessment was issued to Cllr JJ
2. To approve calendar content and meeting invite protocols

a) Under review with updates for next meeting

3. To approve naming convention for all documents and document register

a) Under review

4. To approve the names of key policies that require update

a) Under review. It was unanimously agreed that a Business Conduct and Whistleblowing policy be included. The table was unanimously agreed with a note that Code of Conduct would be added and to check the naming of the Fixed Assets Register
5. To approve Parish Councillor induction process and content
a) Under review with updates for next meeting.

6. To agree the dates for ordinary meetings for April 2024 - March 2025
a) Dates were agreed with an understanding that content will be reviewed each month to allow content to be added that appertained to the month. Calendar invites will be sent to all councillors to ensure these were planned in advance.

3 (a) (iii)Chair offered apologies to Chris Heaffey on behalf of the New House Road allotment team that he had been kept waiting for so long before his application was discussed. The S106 request was for a compostable toilet facility to be purchased and installed at the New House Road allotment site. Councillors had received a full copy of the application and design and costs prior to the meeting. The councillors unanimously supported the application. Action: Clerk to submit the application.
7c) Planning

        1. To review decisions reached 

        2. To consider current applications 

(Applications received between the date of this notice and the meeting may also be considered)

	Application No.
	Location
	Description

	Ref. No: 24/01180/PLD
	Becklands Farm America Road Earls Colne Essex CO6 2LB
	Application for Certificate of Lawfulness for a proposed development - Erection of outbuilding.

	Ref. No: 24/01115/FUL 
	New Barns Coggeshall Road Earls Colne Essex CO6 2JX
	Proposed change of use from Class E (office) to Class F (therapeutic learning centre) 

	Ref. No: 24/01094/DAC
	New Barns Coggeshall Road Earls Colne Essex CO6 2JX
	Application for approval of details as reserved by conditions 5, 7, 8, 10, 11, 15 & 16 of approved application 22/03063/FUL

	Ref. No: 24/01034/FUL
	52 High Street Earls Colne Essex CO6 2PB
	Replacement shopfront including ramp


Action: No challenges made to the above, however it was requested of Cllr G Spray to review applications 23/00629 and 23/02481 in relation to why decisions and resolutions had not been made.

7d)Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr T Calton briefed all on the process so far and shared that we are close to the point where ECPC get to vote on the document being put forward to BDC. It is then examined within a 6 week period to ensure the NHP meets all statutory requirements, then the referendum will be issued. No minimum turnout required. Action: Cllr Calton agreed to bring all documents to the meeting for review. NHP on the website is out of date. Action: Clerk to remove from the website
7e) Village Environment

1. To review No mow May and Grass cutting schedule.
a. Discussions regarding the ECPC “climate change” clarified that there was no formal green agenda only reference to it in 20th May 2020 as a climate emergency. The grass cutting (or lack of it) on the Village Green had very mixed reviews and whilst the council are in support of doing all they can to support nature they acknowledged that poor communication to the community worker team and residents resulted in confusion and poor definitions of the walkthrough areas. It was agreed that instructions to the community team would only be through the Clerk, and any changes to grass cutting plans will be notified  to the residents where appropriate. Agreed to remove the flower box at top of Station Road and tubs at top of Foundry Lane. Need bigger bed around olive trees. Need to improve all boxes and we must communicate before we take action . Box at end of Park Lane very weedy. Nikki will present at next months meeting on how we want the village to look.
2. Community Team equipment

a. Cllr N Mckean presented, albeit too late for councillors to thoroughly review, a costing model for equipment that was required. It was acknowledged that the sit on lawn mower was not fit for general purpose, and infact was a hazard and time hungry as it required the EV and a CW to follow it when travelling on main roads ( no indicators!) The required equipment was presented with only battery powered equipment. Cllr Ranns challenged the quality of the data reported and gave comparisons where petrol fuelled equipment was significantly cheaper. 
It was agreed that a more detailed review from independent professionals rather than retailers would be undertaken.

Action: Clerk to liaise with BDC grounds team to establish suitable equipment for the areas within ECPC remit.

3. To approve S106 funds spend on New House Lane Allotment

a. Approved earlier in the meeting

4. To review planning schedule

5. To review Bin schedule 
a. The grass cutting schedule and bin emptying schedule was proposed for a trial period and unanimously agreed. It was agreed to continue to leave the green as a semi wild area and reviewed in the July meeting.

6. To agree/nominate Cycle Way Committee member
a. Cllr J Happs volunteered to reach out to the committee and join their committee.
        8) Museum


Cllr Parish acknowledged that there was a brief report on the museum and that following this meeting monthly reports would be produced as approved by the Museum team.

Chair closed the meeting to the public. 9pm


